
FARMINGTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN 

Tuesday, December 14, 2021 

6:30 P.M. 

 

 

The conduct of the meeting will include remote access by telephonic, video, and electronic means.  

The public may attend in person or by viewing the live stream at http://mtbluetv.org/program-

live-stream-farmington-selectmen.html or Facebook at https://www.facebook.com/MBTV11/ 

and/or calling 778-6538 

 

Chairman Matthew Smith called the meeting to order at 6:30 P.M. with the following members present:  

Stephan Bunker, Michael Fogg, Joshua Bell, and Scott Landry.  Town Manager Christian Waller, Town 

Secretary Nancy Martin, Greater Franklin Development Council Executive Director Charlie 

Woodworth, High Peaks Alliance Executive Director Brent West, State of Maine Bureau of Parks and 

Lands Chief Planner Liz Petruska, and Mt. Blue TV camera operator Tom Martin, and members of the 

press and public were also present.  Members of the media and public participated remotely. 

 
 

ITEM   1: Pledge of Allegiance to the Flag  

 

 

ITEM   2: To Allow High Peaks Alliance Executive Director Brent West and State of  

Maine Bureau of Parks and Lands Chief Planner Liz Petruska to address the Board 

regarding the Rail Trail Bridge project. 

 

 Brent West and Liz Petruska gave an update on the Rail Trail Bridge Project.  Caldwell  

Engineering is working on the plans and is close to sending them to the estimators to finalize  

costs.  Using figures from the 2007 engineering plans and adjusting for inflation, Mr. West 

projects the total project costs would be around $2.8 million, with 80% of the project will be 

covered by a federal grant.  Approximately $560,000 would need to be raised through other 

funds.  The Onion Foundation has committed to $300,000, so Mr. West requests the Town 

consider funding $300,000.   To proceed with the federal grant process in January 2022,  High 

Peaks Alliance needs to secure letters of commitment from donors indicating they have raised 

20% of the projected cost.  The University of Southern Maine (USM) performed an economic 

analysis of the project. They estimate the construction phase will bring twenty-five new jobs and 

upwards of eleven long-term jobs.  USM estimates that once the Rail Trail Bridge is completed, 

the increased tourism, recreational activities, and business traffic may bring in $800,000 

annually. Once completed, the State of Maine will assume responsibility for maintaining the 

bridge.   Mr. West reiterated that any funding from the Town of Farmington would go directly to 

the project; no funding will be diverted to High Peaks Alliance.  Most of the financial benefits 

will go to the Town of Farmington.  The Board agreed they would need to see the actual 

engineering plans and costs before committing.  Any commitment the Town makes, would be 

contingent upon approval at the Annual Town Meeting.  Mr. West stated that he would forward 

the engineering reports and costs to the Board in early January 2022.  A lengthy discussion 

ensued: TIF funds, American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds, solar farm revenues, other grant 

opportunities, positive effect on property values, and the warrant process.  The Board 

unanimously supports the project and will discuss funding at the January 11, 2022, meeting.   

 

Stephan Bunker moved to table the vote on offering a letter of financial commitment for 

the Rail Trail Project until January 11, 2022; Scott Landry seconded.  

 

http://mtbluetv.org/program-live-stream-farmington-selectmen.html
http://mtbluetv.org/program-live-stream-farmington-selectmen.html
https://www.facebook.com/MBTV11/


ITEM   2: To Allow High Peaks Alliance Executive Director Brent West and State of  

Maine Bureau of Parks and Lands Chief Planner Liz Petruska to address the Board 

regarding the Rail Trail Bridge project. (continued) 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

ITEM   3:   To Discuss Possible uses of American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds/Broadband 

 

Christian Waller reviewed the ARPA Funding Analysis worksheet that he created.  Mr. Waller 

stated that the Town has already received various proposals from non-profit groups, and the 

Town has a list of ongoing needs.   We have $819,790 in ARPA funding, and he would like to 

determine what other more minor needs the Town has so that we can target some funds towards 

them.  And decide what the focus of the ARPA funds should be?  Mr. Waller stated that he has 

conversed with Franklin Development Council Executive Director Charlie Woodworth regarding 

potential ARPA fund uses.  And Mr. Waller will meet with Franklin County ARPA coordinator 

Sue Pratt to discuss their $5.86 million ARPA fund.  One option might be to update the study on 

broadband in the community, especially based on the needs for remote work, distance learning, 

and business in general.  Get a real idea of what options might be available for the community 

with improving broadband service.  Mr. Waller stated this is a way for “all the ships to rise on 

one tide.”  It is a way to attract remote workers and businesses.  The goal of the federal 

government is for broadband to have symmetrical upload/download speeds of 100/100Mbps. 

Symmetrical upload/download is not always possible, but the study will allow us to reach out to 

vendors and see what is possible.  Eligible uses for the funds are:   

• Public Health and Economic Impact – Includes mental and physical health, 

substance abuse, domestic violence and mitigation, household, longer time risk to 

earnings and economic potential, aid to impacted industries:  tourism, travel and 

hospitality, educational disparities. 

• Premium Pay* – To offset the risk to essential workers, necessary to keep critical 

systems or functions going.  

• Investments in Infrastructure – Water and sewer infrastructure, broadband, 

infrastructure and affordability, goal 100/100 Mbps The following Premium Pay 

grid* is based on 36 full-time employees: 

 

Essential Worker 
"Premium Pay" 

Cost 
Main Project 

Funding 

 $                             500   $                 18,000   $            801,790  

 $                          1,000   $                 36,000   $            783,790  

 $                          1,500   $                 54,000   $            765,790  

 $                          2,000   $                 72,000   $            747,790  

 $                          2,500   $                 90,000   $            729,790  

 

Mr. Waller stated that anything that the Board decides to do must fall under the above defined 

eligible uses.  The Board agreed that the Town should maintain a running list of projects and as 

ideas are presented; they would be added to the list.  Reach out to the community and ask the  

citizens what they would like to see done. The Board would then meet and prioritize project  

needs and decide on how to spend ARPA funds.  A lengthy discussion ensued regarding the 

 

 



ITEM   3:   To Discuss Possible uses of American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA) funds/Broadband 

(continued) 

 

allowed use of funds (aging sewer pipes, air quality/ventilation systems in municipal buildings) 

reporting, and sustainable goals.   

 

 

ITEM   4: To Review and Approve the Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) for Town Fiscal 

Year 2022. 

 

Christian Waller provided Bureau of Labor statistics, and he recommended a 7.3%  Cost of  

Living Adjustment for 2022.  Scott Landry stated that the federal forecast COLA of 6.2%.  Mr. 

Waller reported that the federal government uses November to November, and the Bureau of 

Labor Standards uses the calendar year.  Joshua Bell stated that he was surprised the COLA was 

not higher, one of  his vendors increased their pricing by 18%.   Stephan Bunker noted that 

Social Security is increasing 5.9%.  Matthew Smith said that as long as he has been on the 

Board, there was only one time we did not use COLA, and that was the year COLA was a 

negative number.  He stated that we do not have to like this number, but in years past, we have 

fared well with it.  Michael Fogg said that Mr. Waller stated that there are two things to consider:  

for employees who have been here a long time, it is treating them with fairness and equity;  and 

it speaks towards the retention of talent.   

 

Scott Landry moved to approve a 7.3% Cost of Living Adjustment (COLA) for the 

calendar year 2022; Michael Fogg seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

ITEM   5:   To Grant Blanket Approval to Farmington Elks Lodge #2430 for Beano/ Bingo and 

Games of Chance for a Period of one year, from January 1, 2022, through 

December 31, 2022 

 

Scott Landry moved to grant blanket approval to Farmington Elks Lodge #2430 for Beano/ 

Bingo and Games of Chance for a period of one year, from January 1, 2022, through 

December 31, 2022; Joshua Bell seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 

The Selectmen signed the letter of approval. 

 

 

ITEM   6:  To Grant Blanket Approval to the Roderick-Crosby Post 28 American Legion for 

Beano/Bingo and Games of Chance for a Period of one year, from January 1, 2022, 

through December 31, 2022 

 

Michael Fogg moved to grant blanket approval to the Roderick-Crosby Post 28 American 

Legion for Beano/Bingo and Games of Chance for a period of one year, from January 1, 

2022, through December 31, 2022; Matthew Smith seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 



ITEM   6:  To Grant Blanket Approval to the Roderick-Crosby Post 28 American Legion for 

Beano/Bingo and Games of Chance for a Period of one year, from January 1, 2022, 

through December 31, 2022 (continued) 

 

The Selectmen signed the letter of approval. 

 

 

ITEM   7: To Accept A $4,000 Donation From Seth Wescott/Franklin County Chamber of 

Commerce, and Place the Funds into the Parks and Recreation Department Skate 

Board Park Reserve Account 

 

Christian Waller  provided a memo dated December 9, 2021, from Parks and Recreation  

Director Matthew Foster.  The Recreation Department received a $4,000 donation from Franklin  

County Chamber of Commerce and Seth Wescott from their Golf Classic Tournament.  Earlier  

this year the Chamber of Commerce and Seth Wescott donated $4,700 to the “improvement,  

repair, grant match, or planning” of the Dragon’s Nest Skateboard Park.  Mr. Foster requested  

that the Board accept the funds and approve the money to be placed into the Skateboard Park  

Reserve account, bringing the account to approximately $8,700.    

 

Scott Landry moved to accept the $4,000 Donation from Seth Wescott/ Franklin County 

Chamber of Commerce and Place the Funds into the Parks and Recreation Department 

Skate Board Park Reserve Account; Michael Bell seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 

 

ITEM   8: To Approve a Cemetery lot Conveyance 

 

Christian Waller reviewed the following Cemetery lot Conveyance:  David A. and Cheryl J. 

Tompkins, two (2) graves in Fairview Cemetery.    

 

Scott Landry moved to approve the Cemetery lot Conveyance as noted above; Joshua Bell 

seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 

The Selectmen signed the Cemetery lot Conveyance. 

 

 

ITEM   9: To Approve a Municipal Quitclaim Deed 

 

Christian Waller reviewed the quitclaim deed releasing any interest the Town might have on  

account of undischarged liens on the property of  Vicky Lydon, located at Fairbanks Road,  

Farmington, ME 04938, Map and Lot:  R15-012-E 

 

Scott Landry moved to approve Municipal Quitclaim Deed for Vicky Lydon, located at  

Fairbanks Road, Farmington, ME 04938, Map and Lot:  R15-012-E; Joshua Bell seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 



ITEM   9: To Approve a Municipal Quitclaim Deed (continued) 

 

The Selectmen signed the Municipal Quitclaim Deed. 

 

 

ITEM  10: To Discuss Other Business 

 

A) Christian Waller reported that as part of the Public Works budget process, he and Phil 

Hutchins have been discussing the resources needed to improve snow removal in the 

immediate downtown area, reduce the burden on local businesses, and improve safety 

conditions for citizens.  More detail will be available as the budget comes together, however, 

Mr. Hutchins estimates that we will need two operators, two laborers, and two small 

snowblowers.    

 

B) Christian Waller announced that Eva Lindsay, the Town’s most recent Boston Post Cane 

recipient, passed away last week at the age of 104.  (Eva Lindsay received the Boston Poston 

Cane on September 1, 2020).  The Town will place an ad in local papers requesting 

nominations for the next recipient.  

 

C) Christian Waller stated that Town Clerk Leanne Dickey,  proposed Monday, March 28, 2022, 

as the date for the Annual Town Meeting.  A brief discussion on holding a referendum vote 

due to the rise in COVID cases occured.   

 

Scott Landry moved to approve Monday, March 28, 2022, for the Annual Town Meeting;  

Joshua Bell seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 

D) Stephan Bunker stated that it was great to see so many people attending the Chester  

Greenwood Day parade and events.  Scott Landry stated that the polar bear dip was well  

attended too. 

  

E) Joshua Bell inquired about the status of the World War II monument.  Matthew Smith  

reported that the project stalled once COVID hit.  Mr. Smith stated that the Garden Club 

reached out to him and asked to be involved.   

 

F)  Matthew Smith asked if the first 2022 Budget Committee meeting was scheduled.  Christian     

      Waller confirmed that the first meeting will be held on December 20th. 

 

There being no further business to come before the Board,  Scott Landry moved to adjourn at 

8:15 P.M.; Joshua Bell seconded. 

 

VOTE    AFFIRMATIVE 5  MOTION CARRIED 

 

Minutes respectfully submitted by Nancy L. Martin. 

 

 

 

__________________________ 

Michael J. Fogg - Secretary 


